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Approved 10/18/2018 

Casco Township Zoning Board of Appeals 

August 16, 2018; 7 PM 

 

Members Present:  Chairman Dave Hughes, Vice Chair Matt Hamlin, Secretary Sam Craig, Paul 

Macyauski, and Matt Super 

Absent:  None 

Also Present:  Martin Detmer, applicant, and 3 interested citizens (sign-in sheet attachment #1) 

 

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Hughes at 7:02 PM for the purpose of hearing a request 

from Martin Detmer, 501 Forest, Glen Ellyn, IL for a variance from Section 3.28B1d(1), which requires a 

minimum front yard setback of 25’.  The applicant wishes to raise up the existing house to add a walk-

out basement and a 286 sq. ft. addition on the main level.  The setback requested is 9’ 10 ¼” from the 

south side of the existing house and 13’ 6 ½” from the north side.  Therefore, the variance from 

Edgewater Terrace is 15’ 1 ¾” on the south and 11’5 ½” from the north.  The parcel in question is 

located at 1118 Edgewater Terrace, South Haven, MI 49090 (Parcel #0302-180-151-00) in the Low 

Density Residential Zone.  A previous variance was granted for a small addition on April 27, 2017, but 

the applicant decided to change the scope of the project.  

 

Chairman Hughes invited the applicant, Martin Detmer, to speak about his request (Application 

attachment #2).  Mr. Detmer said he had been granted a variance in April of 2017 to connect two 

sections of his cottage by filling in between them with an addition.  Mr. Detmer referred to this as 

connecting the dots.  After talking with the DEQ and telling them his cottage was on a slab, they 

suggested he have a movable structure with a basement or crawl space.  He decided to raise his cottage, 

build a substructure and put the cottage back on top of it for a walk-out basement.    The DEQ signed off 

on it if as a movable structure (DEQ correspondence attachment #3). 

 

Macyauski said in his experience with the DEQ their concern is that no soils get over the edge into the 

river.  Macyauski asked about the location of the septic system.  Detmer said he will leave the septic 

where it is on the northwest side of the house.  Mr. Detmer said his cottage was a registered STR this 

year and passed as an STR with the current septic system.  His future plan is to move into the house and 

not use as an STR.   

 

Macyauski asked if there would be a restroom in the basement.  There would have to be a lift pump if 

there is a restroom in the basement. 

 

Chairperson Hughes read a letter from Mark Mackinnon objecting to the variance due to its proximity to 

the platted road (attachment #5). 

 

Mr. Detmer said he was aware of the opposition letter, but he said another neighbor, Jean Johnson, 

verbally supported him, but did not write a letter. 

 

Macyauski noted the permitting process through the DEQ had been established. 
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Hamlin noted the corners of the existing footprint would not change.  Detmer was filling in between 

existing portions of the house.   

 

Ellingsen said, referring to Mackinnon’s objection, the neighbor is under the impression that Detmer 

would be moving his home closer to the road, which was not the case. 

 

Chairman Hughes went through the review standards as follows: 

 

1. Granting the variance will not be contrary to the public interest and will ensure that the 

spirit of this Ordinance is observed.  If Everything goes according to plans with the DEQ 

 

2. The variance is being granted with a full understanding of the property history. Detmer 

purchased the cottage 14 years ago. 

 

3. Granting the variance will not cause a substantial detriment to property or improvements 

in the vicinity or in the district in which the subject property is located.  This is not an issue. 

 

4. The variance request is not one where the specific conditions pertaining to the property 

are so general or recurrent in nature as to make the formulation of a general regulation 

for those conditions reasonably practicable.  It is less than 25% of the property. 

 

5. That there are practical difficulties in the way of carrying out the strict letter of these 

regulations which are caused by exceptional or extraordinary circumstances or conditions 

applying to the property involved, or to the intended use of the property, that do not 

generally apply to other property or uses in the vicinity in the same Zoning District.  

Exceptional or extraordinary circumstances or conditions include any of the following: 

It is an existing Lot of Record. 

a. Exceptional narrowness, shallowness or shape of a specific property on the 

effective date of this Ordinance. 

 

b. Exceptional topographic conditions 

 

c. By reason of the use or development of the property immediately adjoining the 

property in question. 

 

d. Any other physical situation on the land, building or structure deemed by the ZBA 

to be extraordinary. 

Macyauski stated when they granted relief of variance from front yard setback in 

2006 they added 25’ off road.  This was for safety of pulling out onto the road and 

being visible to road traffic.  At the time or the original variance request it was 

determined Detmer would park well off the street on the south end of his property.  

Macyauski asked how many parking spaces there would be at the south side of the 

property.  Detmer said there are 4 car spaces available at the south drive. 
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6. That granting the variance is necessary for the preservation of a substantial property right 

possessed by other properties in the vicinity in the same Zoning District.  It is a lot of 

record. 

 

7. That the variance is not necessitated as a result of any action or inaction of the applicant.  

Ok 

 

8.  The variance, if granted, would be the minimum departure necessary to afford relief. It is 

close to the original granted request.  

 

A.  In addition to the above outlined standards for a dimensional variance, the Zoning Board of 

Appeals shall consider the following when deliberating upon a nonconforming lot in a Platted 

subdivision case (see also Section 3.28) 

 

1.  There is no practical possibility of obtaining more land.  No 

 

2. The proposed use cannot reasonably located on the lot such that the minimum 

requirements are met.  OK 

 

Chairman Hughes invited public comment.   

 

Sally Mackinnon said she was curious about building on a bluff and asked if the septic had been 

approved and if a back-up septic was required.   

 

Ellingsen said a backup septic would be required for a new house, but not an existing house.  Ellingsen 

said if the system fails, the septic tank would have to be pumped out.  If the system was not viable, the 

building could not be occupied. 

 

A motion was made by Craig, supported by Super to grant the variance.  All in favor.  Motion granted. 

 

A motion by Super, supported by Hamlin to approve minutes of July 19, 2018.   

 

Macyauski asked for three corrections: 

• Matt Super’s name be removed from Members Present, as he was not there.   

• On page 10, 3rd line the following correction be made:  you’re not going take three 30 ft lots and 

create two 35’s 45’s. 

• Page 10, 28th line  the following change:  And, to give these people, I guess an equity equitable 

relief, 

 

Macyauski also expressed concern about highlights of attached minutes quoted by him not showing up 

as highlighted.  Other attachments were in color.  The attachment of July 26, 2006; June 15, 2006; and a 

memo from the planner, September 15, 2005 did not come through in color and Macyauski asked the 

reason for this.  The Recording Secretary did not know why and will check into it. 
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All in favor of approval of minutes with the above 3 corrections.  Minutes approved. 

 

A motion by Super, supported by Hamlin to adjourn.  All in favor.  Meeting adjourned at 7:40 PM. 

 

Minutes prepared by Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary 

 

Attachment #1:  Sign-in Sheet 

Attachment #2:  Notice of Public Hearing 

Attachment #3:  Application 

Attachment #4:  DEQ correspondence 

Attachment #5:  Letter of Opposition, Mackinnon, 08-13-2018 
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